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Organisational structure  

 
The Society was formed by the Royal Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act (1932), as 

amended, and is governed by the RSPCA Acts and Rules of the Society.  
 

The Society is managed by an elected Council, who, subject to the rules, control the affairs, funds, 

property and proceedings of the Society. They are assisted in the administration of the Society by a 
central organisation, headquarters and branches. 

  
The Branch is governed by a committee, which consists of trustees of the Branch (at least seven and 

not more than fourteen eligible Branch members elected at the Annual General Meeting held in June; 
plus up to three co-opted committee members who may be, but need not be Branch members). The 

trustees have a collective responsibility for the management of the Branch and its funds. Long-

standing volunteers who have already proven their reliability and commitment to the Branch and its 
cause are greatly encouraged to join the team of trustees.  

 
The Branch also welcomes enquiries about trusteeship from members of the public. To ensure 

suitability, candidates are interviewed by an existing trustee before being invited to attend a 

committee meeting; they must also provide the details of a referee to whom the Secretary can apply 
for a reference. If successful, the candidate serves a six month probationary period and undergoes a 

short training course provided by the Branch Support Specialist (employed by the national Society) 
before official co-option or election (if eligible) onto the committee.  

 
Objects and public benefit statement  

 

The Branch is an unincorporated charitable association and a separately registered branch of the 
Royal Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals. With no paid member of staff it relies entirely 

on volunteers to carry out its direct animal welfare work in the areas of Macclesfield, South East 
Cheshire & Buxton.  

 

The objects of the Branch are to promote the work and objects of the Society – to promote kindness 
and to prevent or suppress cruelty to animals by all lawful means – with particular reference to the 

area of the Branch, in accordance with the policies of the Society.  
 

The trustees meet regularly and review the outcomes and achievements of our objectives to ensure 

we remain focused on our charitable aims and continue to deliver benefits to the public. This 
influences future developments and the planning of our activities for the year and in doing so shows 

compliance with the duty under the Charities Act 2006 to have due regard to public benefit guidance 
published by the Commission.  

 
Advancement of animal welfare  

 

Our animal welfare work, whilst local in nature, benefits society at large and also aims to help people 
in need with the care of their animals.  

 
Under the Charities Act 2006 the advancement of animal welfare is recognised as a distinct statutory 

charitable purpose. This legislation and the Animal Welfare Act of the same year indicate an 

acceptance by society that treating living creatures with compassion has a moral benefit for the public 
as a whole. While this benefit is clear, it is sometimes difficult to quantify and must be balanced 

against any detriment. 
 

The Branch’s animal welfare work, although local in nature, benefits society at large, and also 
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aims to help people in need with the care of their animals. The next section of this report highlights 

the Branch’s main activities and demonstrates the  benefit provided to the public. All our charitable 
activities, as described in more detail in the following pages of this report, focus on promoting 

kindness and preventing or suppressing cruelty to animals and are undertaken to further these 
purposes for the public benefit. 

 

 
Charitable activities pursued for the public benefit 

 
We support our local Inspectors by taking in, free of charge, mistreated or abandoned animals, 

including pets whose owners suffer ill health or financial difficulties or pass away. The Society’s 
Inspectorate rescues animals in distress and enforces laws against the cruel mistreatment of animals 

in England and Wales by bringing prosecutions. This work is key to the prevention or suppression of 

cruelty, part of the RSPCA objects, and promotes humane sentiments towards animals which involves 
moral benefit to humankind as a whole.  

             
We provide subsidised veterinary treatment for animals which are sick or injured and belong to 

people on low income. This work benefits those on means tested benefits by giving them financial 

help to obtain care for companion animals in need of veterinary treatment. 
 

We provide subsidised neutering and microchipping of companion animals for those in the Branch 
area on low incomes. This work helps to control dog and cat populations through neutering and 

benefits those on means tested benefits by giving them financial help to neuter and microchip 
companion animals, thereby promoting responsible pet ownership.   

      

Animals in our care receive veterinary treatment, vaccination, neutering, micro chipping and are 
assessed for rehoming. This work helps to control the incidence and spread of disease and suffering 

through vaccination and neutering. 
 

We re-home animals in need at low cost to people willing and able to have a companion animal. 

Whilst we recognise that companion animals provide measurable benefits to people’s physical and 
mental health, we consider the provision of pets as subsidiary to the main charitable aim of this 

service, which is to reduce animal suffering. Our policy to charge a reasonable adoption fee for 
animals aims to highlight the ongoing personal and financial commitment of pet ownership. It would 

not be in the best interests of animals, and therefore would fall outside our objects, to rehome to 

those who could not afford them.  
 

We respond to enquiries from the public locally who are seeking advice about animals in need. We 
also offer free advice to help educate members of the public in how to care for their animals 

correctly.  
 

Voluntary opportunities exist for those who wish to support our work, including trusteeship, pre-

adoption home visiting, fostering and fundraising. This benefits local people by providing the 
possibility of doing work that is compassionate and rewarding.  

 
 

Related Parties  

 
There have been no related party transactions for period 1st January 2017 to 31st December 2017. 

 
Risk Analysis  

 
The trustees realize that the money spent must be kept under control and a close watch has been 

kept on the level of expenses incurred throughout the year.  
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Reserves Policy  

 
The trustees hope to maintain at least 6 months monetary reserves equating to approximately 

£32000 to ensure the continuation of its services through a temporary period of hardship should one 

occur (such as a lack of volunteers to raise funds, influx of animals needing on-going/complex 
veterinary treatment etc), whilst a contingency plan is developed.  

 
 

            
Investment Policy  

 

The Branch does not hold any investment products.  

 
Financial Review  
                                                  

The Branch started the year with £56462 in the bank and ended the year with a balance of £94004.  
This is before adjustment for debtors and creditors. 

                     

The generated funds level at £43487 was £1214 more than those for 2016. As we were able to help 
more animals in 2017 than in 2016 there is an increase in adoption fees, along with increases in 

donations made via Paypal, neutering rebate, repaid VAT, welfare neutering subsidy and door to door 
money. 

 
In addition there were unexpected legacies of £73752, part of which was paid after the year end and 

is reflected in the debtors at the year end. 

          
The total expenditure is  £62675, which is just over £600 less than in 2016. 

 
 Our main expenses remain boarding costs and veterinary fees. Our boarding costs were £9540 less 

than in 2016, but both our veterinary fees and veterinary assistance fees were more than in 2016.The 

veterinary fees were £5640 more as would be expected given we helped more animals in the year.  
The veterinary assistance fees were £3452 more reflecting more help give to pet owners to fund 

treatment for their animals. 
       

Most animals now come through to the Branch via Greater Manchester Animal Hospital where 

neutering is usually carried out and initial veterinary treatment given. 
             

The bank interest received was less than in 2016 and remained almost insignificant owing to the low 
interest rate being paid.  

 
The level of income received from adoption fees, our regular donors Animal Angels scheme and 

general donations all increased, as did the donations received via Paypal.  

 
Gift aid is claimed on all relevant donations every two years. 

 
As has been well-publicised by the national Society, 2017 was again a bad year for animal welfare in 

terms of levels of abuse and neglect.  

 
Statement of Trustees Responsibilities  

 
Under the Charities Act 1993, the trustees are required to prepare a statement of accounts for each 

financial year, which gives a true and fair view of the charities income and expenditure for the year 
and of its state of affairs at the end of the year. In preparing the statement, the trustees are required 

to: -  
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 Select suitable accounting policies and apply them consistently  

 Make judgements and estimates that are prudent and responsible  

 State whether applicable accounting standards have been followed, subject to any 

material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements  

 Prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to 

presume that the charity will continue its operations  
 

The trustees are responsible for keeping proper accounting records that disclose, with reasonable 
accuracy at any time, the financial position of the charity, and enable the trustees to ensure that any 

statement of account prepared by them complies with the Charities Act 1993.  
 

            

They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the charity and for taking reasonable steps 
for the prevention or detection of fraud or other irregularities.      

        
 

Summary of the main activities and achievements  

 
From the start of 2017 we have kept a careful eye on the number of animals taken in to preserve our  

financial position.  As will be seen from the table below overall we helped 56 more animals compared 
to 2016. The number of animals taken in is shown in the table below 

 

             
    

    
  

 
    
    
     

         
Please note that while every care is taken to ensure that the figures provided are as accurate as 

possible, small anomalies can occur owing to the administrative process. If/when this does happen 

the difference is only minor. 

During the year we rehomed 72 dogs, none were transferred to other branches and unfortunately 2 

were put to sleep on veterinary advice. 103 cats were rehomed, 2 were put to sleep on veterinary 

advice. 35 rabbits were rehomed, 1 was put to sleep on veterinary advice.  40 other animals were 

rehomed.    

A total of 8 animals were returned to the Branch after rehoming by their adopters.  

There is still a serious problem with escalating rabbit numbers and not all branches offer a rehoming 

service for this species. 

At the year end we were caring for 8 dogs, 11 cats, 6 rabbits and 8 other animals, a total of 33. 

 The efforts of our rehoming coordinators are commendable. 

8 rehomed dogs, 33 rehomed cats and 17 rehomed rabbits were micro chipped.  

Although we did not hold any micro chipping events during the year we helped the owners of 18 cats, 

9 dogs and 5 rabbits microchip their pets. 
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         2016                            2017 

DOGS  49 72 

CATS  82 103 

SMALL 
ANIMALS  

65 77 

TOTAL  196 252 



11 rehomed dogs, 32 rehomed cats and 15 rehomed rabbits were neutered in the period. 

In addition we helped the owners of 26 cats, 18 dogs and 5 rabbits , total 49 animals, fund the cost 

of neutering their animals. We helped with the cost of veterinary fees for 24 cats and 17 dogs, a total 

of 41 and the microchipping of 18 cats, 9 dogs and 5 rabbits, a total of 32. Beside these cases our 

volunteers dealt with many more cases where people asked for advice or support. These did not 

involve the Branch in any financial outlay. 

We operate a trap, neuter release scheme for feral cats. Our volunteer trapped neutered and released 

a total of 50 feral cats. Not only does this include the stereotypical feral cat it also includes 

community cats which are non-feral but nonetheless unowned.  

Our Fundraising Co-ordinator has ensured that the amounts raised at fundraising events were on a 

par with the previous year. As well as the income from the network of static boxes and street and 

store collections and income from text giving we had a presence at Volfest in Congleton Park, both 

days at Dogfest , treacle market stalls, sold Christmas Cards, had a stall at Congleton Christmas lights 

switch on, a stall at the Dickensian Market in Buxton and a dog show in Chelmorton.  

We were lucky enough to be chosen by Waitrose in Buxton as one of their community matters charity 

and a big thank you to everyone who put their token in our box as this raised the sum of £425.  

Our wonderful supporters continue to help us. They did runs, sold cakes and made calendars to raise 

funds for us. They donated to appeals to help specific animals in branch care needing help. 

Thank you so much. 

We would usually list all our donors to say thank you but are not able to do so to comply with Data 

Protection Regulations. We have also received a number of anonymous donations.                                                           

Thank you to everyone.    

Our supporters continue to donate food which the Trustees value at over £4000. The donation of 

food is a vital help to us. 

We received donations in the memory of loved ones. Thank you for thinking of us at this very sad 

time in your lives. 

As well as our website we are now using our Facebook page and twitter more widely to keep all of 

our followers informed of upcoming events.  

Finally we would like to thank each and every one of our supporters, fosterers and volunteers whose 

support and efforts mean that we are able to continue to help and love needy animals that come into 

our care.  We couldn’t do it without you.   
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